HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:

February 22, 2006

Members Present:  Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, Thomas Ganger, Weihaur Lau, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, and Perry Rhodes III.
Members Absent:  Shane Anglin, Frank Strona
Public:  Michael Petrelis
Professional Staff:  Kym Dorman (Harder & Co), Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Ju Lei Kelly (HPS), Jenna Rapues (HPS), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Tracey Packer called the meeting to order at 3:07 PM.  She asked attendees to introduce themselves, and members to make relevant announcements.
· Ju Lei Kelly announced SF City College’s Sexual Health program in March, including a program for woman and transsexual female-identified women, 18 and over, who are survivors of domestic violence on 03/03/07, and a men’s program at the end of the month.
2. Review and Approval of 1/25 minutes (item 5 on Agenda)
Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes submitted for the 01/25/07 meeting.  There was no discussion.  No objection or amendment was offered.  Vote was by roll call:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Abstain

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Thomas Ganger
	Abstain
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


There were 6 Yes votes and two Abstentions.  The minutes were approved.
3. Public Comment (item 3 on Agenda)
Michael Petrelis offered public comment including the following.

· That he has been coming to HPPC meetings for five months and repeatedly complained about social marketing and asking for a debate on the topic.

· He questioned the value of having public comment if the concerns aren’t addressed.

· He cited and quoted three campaign headlines that he found particularly offensive, “Who Gives a Fuck,” “Don’t Be a Bitch,” and “Syphilis a Ticking Time Bomb.”
· He asked for a moment of silence in remembrance of David Norris, the creator of the Philadelphia social marketing ad showing an African-American man in a rifle’s cross sights.

· He noted that Mr. Morris was shot to death the week before.
· He stressed that he has asked for discussion about remarks made by Jeff Klausner, of the SFDPH STD Section, and cited a Bay Area Reporter newspaper editorial on this topic.
· He asserted that the HPPC claims to want community input and then disregards it.

· He highlighted that he intends to continue making comments at Council meetings.

· He said he might start using, “The ‘N’ word” to motivate.
· He suggested that the current Meth campaign asking for input is not helpful.

· Throughout his comment, he repeatedly asked, “Who Gives a Fuck?” and “Don’t be a Bitch” or, “Don’t be a Bitch, Bitch.”
4. Members Response to Public Comment
Members expressed a desire to respond and Michael Petrelis was asked to remain at the meeting; however, he chose to leave before any member could comment.  As he left he repeated the quotes, and/or paraphrases, referenced above.
· Weihaur explained that he is a community member, that he doesn’t represent the DPH or any agency, but rather donates his time and energy.

· Members of the public expressing such hostility and using the terms cited above, he explained, was disrespectful, and that he felt as if they were directed toward him.

· He added, however, that he would support discussion of social marketing on the agenda.
· Weihaur noted that the Membership Committee is planning a community meeting this year, perhaps in the Castro, adding that members’ comments and ideas would be welcomed.
· Ed asked specifically to be on the record in favor of exploring implementation of a restraining order against Mr. Petrelis’ participation at Council meetings.

· Kym expressed appreciation for the posting of the rules of respectful engagement at Committee meetings, not just at Council meetings.
· Vincent explained that the, “Don’t be a Bitch” campaign was a way of addressing a specific population, and was a result of research on how to reach that demographic. 

· Perry said that such had been explained to Michael Petrelis, but that he seemed uninterested.

· Perry said that references to “the ‘N’ word” were inappropriate and not appreciated.

· It was mentioned that the “Don’t be a Bitch” is trying to reach men in a specific demographic and the message was tested with this group.
· Ed expressed the view that while the HPPC has been open to issues brought to it by the community not everything raised during public comment reflects the wider population.

· Some comments, he suggested have been offered to disrupt rather than help.
· Tracey observed that members of the public have a right to say whatever they want, but not to threaten or intimidate.

· She noted that at almost every other meeting of City panels there is some sort of barrier between the members and the public.
· Tracey also noted that the Steering Committee has discussed social marketing in response to Mr. Petrelis’ request.

Some of the other response to public comment included the following.

· Several members described Michael Petrelis’ behavior as “Escalating” in hostility.

· Numerous members indicated that they felt disrespected, unsafe, and personally threatened by Mr. Petrelis’ hostility, including his manner of “getting into people’s faces.”

· Several members observed that when referencing “The N word” he looked directly at African-American attendees, and at Tracey when citing the “Don’t be a Bitch” campaign.
· It was suggested that we consider using facilities with on-premise security as it might help members feel safe.

· Have a security guard (Institutional Police from SF-DPH) at meetings.
· Guard(s) could be stationed in outer room, such as at the Quaker Meeting Hall.
· It was questioned if uniformed security would make people feel less ‘Shaken.’
· Several members spoke in favor of exploring legal remedies.

· Members discussed current options for dealing with disruptive, hostile, and/or threatening behavior; such as adjourning the meeting.

· HPS staff will explore this, including discussions with DPH senior management and legal advisors, and keep members informed.
· It was asserted that during the Joint Council meeting on 02/08/07 Michael Petrelis physically yanked the microphone from a member’s hand.

5. Review of February 8 HPPC Meeting

Review of BAR article

Ed highlighted an article in the BAR, 02/15/07, pg 4, entitled, “Critics blast HIV panel attendance policy.” He started the discussion by expressing disappointment that the reporter found the attendance policy to be the most important thing addressed at the 02/08/07 HPPC meeting.  He found the article to be hostile indicating that he might write a letter.

· Perry noted that the article did not accurately reflect the discussion, or issues.

· Tracey observed that, although frustrating, there may not be much that can be done about press coverage, and that members mustn’t let it distract them from doing the HPPC’s work.

· She also complimented the Council on having a great discussion and reaching an agreement quickly and efficiently on how to proceed.
· Weihaur said that the article disrespected the Council’s work.
Review of Process Evaluation
The following documents were distributed:

· “Process Evaluation Memorandum,” dated 02/22/07;

· “Process Evaluation … Three Words,” (replies from both Councils) dated 02/08/07;

· “Participants Dialogue Boxes,” dated 02/08/07; and

· “Process Evaluation … Three Words,” (replies from CARE Council only) dated 02/08/07.”
Copies of these documents are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion followed.
· Several members suggested that there should have been more discussion between Councils.
· Perhaps just a short presentation, or none, and much more discussion.
· It was explained that a working group on leave of absence was not a last minute decision and had been previously discussed, before it was brought up at the council meeting.
· Recommendation #4 suggests making copies of the Sunshine Ordinance available at meetings; however, it is quite lengthy and a summary was suggested as an alternative.
· Members comments on the presentation by Jeff McConnell on SeroAdaptation included:

· Presentation was brilliant, although it went a bit long;
· Definitions of terms should be at the beginning of a talk, or when people request it; and

· Tei said that after the attendance policy discussion the presentation reminded members of the work the Councils do, rather than focusing on process.

· Note-taker David Weinman said that he had requested a copy of the presentation to help him with the minutes, and that Jeff McConnell sent him an electronic copy.
· The POI Committee will continue work on SeroAdaptation.

· It was suggested that joint meetings should highlight the Councils’ differing approaches.
Members were asked if there were objections or changes to the draft Process Evaluation notes.  None were offered, and so the notes would be distributed to the Council’s membership.
· It was noted that in the future Process Evaluation notes need to be sent to Steering Committee members in advance of the meeting.

6. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business
Federal Update
Perry and Gayle announced that they would attend a meeting for Urban Coalition on HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) and discussions would include the following:
· How should UCHAPS expand..
· How best to use its resources

· How should UCHAPS focus attention on conference presentations, and writing statement papers on key issues.
State Update
· Tracey explained that the AIDS Health Project (AHP) is developing a training on targeted outreach activities (TPA) as a pilot for the State Office of AIDS.

· She highlighted that SF is assessing how the training meets the HIV Prevention Plan standards and will report back to the HPPC.
City Update
· Tracey explained that recruitment for the position of Director of HPS continues.
Attendance Policy: Establish Health Related Absence Policy Working Group
It was noted that the working group authorized by the Council vote at its 02/08/07 meeting will look at excused absences, including leave of absences, as well as alternative ways of accommodating needs.  Discussion ensued about the group’s goals and setup.

· Perry suggested that the group’s outcomes need to address the concerns of PIR; including: handling members’ absences, ensuring voices representing a population are not lost due to absence, and how to deal with filling vacant seats / replacing absent members.
· After some discussion it was agreed that while members’ commitment is necessary, mandatory attendance at all meetings would not be required.

· It was agreed that Thomas would serve on the group as a representative of the Steering Committee, and Gayle representing the Co-Chairs.
· The HPS staff will work with Thomas and Gayle to promptly set up the groups meetings
Members’ Attendance Update

It was noted that the new policy voted in doesn’t go into effect until the March Council meeting.

· Attendance documents were reviewed, including updates on warning letters to be issued.

· Janay Washington’s membership was noted as being terminated due to lack of attendance.
Committee Updates

The document entitled, “Committee Reports for Steering Committee” dated 02/22/07 was distributed; copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  It was noted that this year all Committees would make a short (5-10 minute) mid-term report/presentation to the whole Council.  The following summarized members’ additional comments.  
· Substance Use and Structural Solutions Committee
· The Committee’s mid-year presentation may be in the form of a survey to get information from members about issues of particular interest.
· Show me the Data! Committee
· The Committee is working on reviewing the priority setting model.

· Membership/Community Liaison Committee
· The Committee will issue a survey to determine training needs of members.
· Points of Integration Committee
· The Committee is finalizing its work plan and schedule.
African American Action Plan

The State has reviewed data that indicates that African-American gay men are disproportionately impacted by HIV in 18 cities/counties and has asked for action plans to reach this group.  Vincent Fuqua is taking the lead on this as part of the HPS staff and reported the following.
· There is one meeting that has been set for 3/12/07.

· All African-American Council members as well as African-Americans working at agencies have been invited to participate.

· The meeting may be in two parts as it is hard to get people together.
· The deadline for the deliverable is July 1, but may be flexible.

· The group will look at how best to address this population in San Francisco. 

· Tei asked about Transgendered individuals being included in the work group.
Facilitation Training

About 45 minutes to an hour of the Steering Committee agenda on 03/22/07 will be dedicated to facilitation training.  The intention is to give members some basic facilitation skills.
· Ed suggested that the training should be interactive rather than lecture.
· Tei suggested it include an update on Roberts Rules of Order as a facilitation tool

· The group agreed that the training can be done internally without an outside facilitator.

· The two main items for the March Steering agenda will be 1) facilitation training and 2) review and approve the Epi chapter.

7. Community Members to Committees
Applications of those applying for Committee Community Membership were circulated and reviewed.
Discussion ensued including the following.

· It was suggested and agreed that the Show me the Data! Committee has a lot of work and therefore a larger group is appropriate.

· Weihaur noted that the Membership Committee is particularly small.

· It was noted that one of the applicants has made presentations to the POI Committee and has attended Council meetings.

Motions were made and seconded to approve the candidates to Community Membership in the Committees noted.  There were no objections.  The motions were approved by consensus.
8. Review Council Agenda for March 8, 2007

A draft agenda for the 03/08/07 Council meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion included the following.
· The Council hasn’t opened the Parking Lot to new suggestions yet this year; it will do so at the March and April meetings.
· The report on the Needs Assessment with people who tested late in HIV infection (not “Non-Testers”).
Defining PIR

There was discussion about the meaning of PIR in the Council’s business.  It was noted that there is some confusion and a fuller discussion may be in order.  It was agreed that the Membership Committee will discuss this when planning the next members’ training session, and include it in its recommendation to the Steering Committee.

9. Closure and Evaluation

Tracey thanked members for their participation, and reminded them to fill in their evaluation forms.  The meeting adjourned at 5:09 PM

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Vincent Fuqua, Ju Lei Kelly and Tracey Packer.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 03/22/07
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330 A
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